MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 12 MARCH 2012
In the Chair:
Councillor P McShane
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, S Blaney, D F Cunningham, W Graham, D M McAllister, N McAllister, C McCambridge, D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M A McKillop, S McKillop, C McShane, C C Thompson. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services

Mr Nigel McCartney, Moyle Twinning Association
Mr Bob Smith

Professor Andrew Cooper, University of Ulster





Mrs K McCaw, Administrative Officer





Mrs J Morgan, Administrative Assistant
12/09:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor Hunter.
12/09:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13 FEBRUARY 2012
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 February 2012 having been circulated, were taken as read.

Councillor S McKillop requested that it be noted that she had extended her apology as she was unable to attend the meeting with the Presbyterian Moderator.


Point 12/06:05 Cllr Cunning changed to Cllr Cunningham

Subject to these changes,


Councillor Blaney proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,




“That the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 February 2012 be 
adopted.”
12/09:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13 FEBRUARY 2012
There were no matters arising from the minutes of the Council meeting held on 13                
February 2012.
12/09:04
MOYLE TWINNING ASSOCIATION PRESENTATION


A presentation was delivered by Nigel McCartney and Bob Smith of Moyle Twinning Association, highlighting their role in promoting and fostering friendships and understanding between the people of Moyle and those of Pourriéres and Ballinasloe by encouraging exchange visits by groups and individuals, particularly young people, to and from the linked communities.  


Following discussion, members thanked the representatives for their presentation.  
12/09:05
SHORELINE MANAGEMENT PLAN PRESENTATION

A presentation was delivered by Professor Andrew Cooper, from the University of Ulster on Managing the Coastal Landscape, and the effects of coastal erosion and how to manage the coastal landscape.  

After discussion, members expressed their support for the management of coastal erosion and thanked Professor Cooper for his informative presentation.

12/09:06
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.


Beach Risk Assessments

Reference was made to Council’s decision to apply for seaside awards for Ballycastle Beach and Waterfoot Beach and the need for Risk Assessments to be carried out.

After discussion, it was agreed that Royal Life Saving Society (RLSS) would be approved to carryout the Beach Risk Assessments.

Glenariff Riverside Walk, Glenariff (In Committee)


Councillor Thompson proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved, 



“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Reference was made to the request received from Mr Leech regarding an increase in rent in relation to Glenariff Riverside Walk, Glenariff.

Following discussion, it was agreed to refuse this request and that the Countryside Officer would meet with Mr Leech to explain the Council’s decision.

The meeting continued out of committee.
Carrickmore Road to Fairhead PROW

It was agreed that the proposed meeting regarding access at Marconi’s Cottage would be changed to 4.00pm on the 27 March 2012.
12/09:04       World Heritage Site Update

After discussion, it was agreed that nominations to replace Councillor McCambridge on the Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust would be placed on the next agenda.

After further discussion,


Councillor S McKillop proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,

“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report be adopted.”

12/09:07      REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.

Update on the Progress of the Mixed Dry Recyclable (Blue Bin) Tender (In      

Committee)

An update was given regarding the tendering process for the mixed dry recyclable service and the option recommended to Council to extend the existing contract. 
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed, 


Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,


“That Council continue with Glassdon Recycling on a month by month basis 
until legal matters have been resolved.”

The meeting continued out of committee at this point.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

Garron Road Flood Lighting at “The Mac” Tender 
Discussion took place regarding the tenders received for the Garron Road Flood Lighting at “The Mac”, and it was agreed to award the tender to the lowest tender Martin Consulting Services for the sum of £14,900.
Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

Cottage Wood Allotments Tender

Reference was made to the Cottage Wood Allotments tender for the construction of an allotment and wildflower garden in the Cottagewood site, which was part of the Cushendall Village Renewal Project.

After discussion, it was agreed to award the tender to the lowest tender Boyd Landscapes Limited for the sum of £29,396.73.

Designated Person for Port Marine Safety Code
Details were given regarding the request received from DRD Roads Service asking Council if the Harbour Master would be prepared to undertake the role of Designated Person for Strangford and Portaferry harbours.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the request and that DRD Roads Service would create a reciprocal arrangement for the role of Designated Person for the Port Marine Safety Code.

Consultation on Draft Marine Position Paper 

Councillors Graham and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Members were asked to refer any comments on the draft Marine Position Paper to the Clerk.
Damaged Picnic Table at Ballycastle Harbour Pier


Councillor N McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Members were given brief details of an incident that had occurred at Ballycastle Harbour, involving a member of the public and one of the Councils picnic tables. Members would be kept informed of the outcome.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Recycling Bin Waste Collection Charges 

Councillor Graham and McIlroy entered the meeting at this point 

Details were given of the proposal to decrease the charges (£1.50 deduction for 240 litre bin and £6.50 deduction for 1110 litre bin) for the collection of blue bin waste from businesses to encourage commercial participation.

After discussion, 

Councillor P McShane proposed, 


Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved, 


“That a decrease in the charges for the collection of blue bin waste from
businesses be approved.”

Councillor D McAllister entered the meeting at this point.

Ballycastle CSSM 2012 
After discussion, it was agreed to grant permission to Ballycastle CSSM to use Ballycastle Beach and grass area at the seafront for outdoor events from 5 to 10 August 2012 and that their event would be included within the Council website.
Ballycastle Harbour Refuelling

After discussion, it was agreed that the Head of Technical Services would investigate operational issues raised at Ballycastle Harbour.

After discussion,

Councillor Baird proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Report be adopted.”

12/09:08
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Report for Corporate Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Craft Workers Pay

Reference was made to the legal advice sought and the Local Government Auditors comments regarding the reclaiming of overpayment in relation to Craft Workers Pay.  

After discussion, it was agreed that in relation to Craft Workers Pay, Council should no longer pursue any repayment in terms of cost benefit and in the interest of industrial relations.
Land at Rear of Mosside Community Centre

Reference was made to the response received from Mosside Development Group in relation to land at the rear of Mosside Community Centre.

After discussion, it was agreed to publicly advertise leasing of this land.
Cushendall Golf Club – Boundary Dispute

Details were reported on regarding an encroachment of lands at Cushendall Golf Club, and Councils involvement in trying to mediate between the two parties involved.

After discussion, it was agreed to arrange a meeting with representatives from the Glens Hotel and Cushendall Golf Club regarding the boundary dispute.
Councillor N McAllister left the meeting at this point.

Pilot Exercise with Moyle District Council for inspections of vacant properties

Reference was made to the pilot exercise carried out on behalf of Land & Property Services (LPS) regarding inspections of vacant properties.

After discussion, it was agreed that further information would be sought from LPS regarding closing orders, demolition orders and any statutory charges on relevant properties, details of which would be brought back to Council.
Wayleave – Alteration to existing overhead line at Mosside Playing Fields
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Wayleave from NIE regarding the relocation of a transformer pole at Mosside Playing Fields. 
Councillor N McAllister returned to the meeting at this point.

Seafront Ballycastle – Amusement
Details were given of a proposal received from Krazy Kids seeking permission to use the seafront area during the summer months for amusement rides.

After discussion, it was agreed that this proposal would be included in the public auction for trading concessions.

Anti-Fraud and Corruption Policy 

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the revised Anti-Fraud and Corruption Policy.

Health & Safety Policy 

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the amended Health & Safety Policy (2007)

Treasury Management 
Reference was made to Section 4 of the Treasury Management Strategy Statement, approved by Council at its meeting 13 February, which proposes that Council continue to pursue a strategy of investing in short-term sterling deposits of less than 12 months in term.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Treasury Management and set up bank accounts with Santander, First Trust Bank and Ulster Bank,

Addendum to Corporate Services Report
Agency Tender Process Update
An update was given regarding the current agency tender, and the termination of this process.

After discussion, it was agreed to continue with Riada Recruitment Agency for the 2012 season. 

Councillors Allowances and Expenses

Reference was made to the current arrangements regarding payment of Councillors Allowances and Expenses and also to an alternative arrangement.

After discussion 



Councillor Baird proposed, 



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the current arrangements for payment of Councilllors Allowances and Expenses would continue.”
After further discussion,



Councillor Thompson proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”

12/09:09
INTERIM REPORT DEVELOPMENT SERVICES


Community Small Grant Application



Details were given of an application received from Ballycastle & District Horse Ploughing Society for a Community Small Grant of £100.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve this application.
12/09:10
PROPOSED TWINNING WITH GAZA


During discussion, reference was made to absence of required authorisation from central government, cross party support requirement, overt political objective of Gaza Twinning (Cllr McShane’s letter to Mayor of Gaza – 30 June 2011), costs to ratepayer’s inc. potential detrimental impact of twinning proposal upon tourism, Council aid via International Aid Agencies.



Following Discussion, 



Councillor Thompson proposed, 





Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop 





“That Moyle District Council proceeds with the formal Twinning 


with the Municipality of Gaza and that the Councils sign the 


Agreement as previously circulated.  That ‘Antrim to Gaza’ 


group be tasked to implement the Twinning Programme.”




Councillor Baird proposed an amendment,




Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That Twinning with a Region which is a war zone is a grave mistake.  It is in direct conflict with the Council's duty to promote good relations among the people of Moyle; it acts as a distraction from the Council's duty to promote economic growth in Moyle at a time when the local economy is on its knees.  Moyle District Council must not proceed to twin with Gaza, if we are serious about helping the poor people in Gaza then we must assist through the legitimate channels of the International Aid Agencies".
 

Councillor S McKillop requested a recorded vote be taken.


On a recorded vote being taken on the amendment, Councillors Baird, Graham, D McAllister, McDonnell, S McKillop and McIlroy voted in favour.  Councillors Cunningham, Thompson, N McAllister, M A McKillop, C McShane and P McShane voted against.  Councillor Blaney abstained.  The Chairman using his casing vote, voted against the amendment which was lost. 


On a vote being taken on the proposal, Councillors Blaney, Cunningham, Thompson, N McAllister, M A McKillop, C McShane and P McShane voted in favour of the proposal which was carried.  Councillors McIlroy, D McAllister, S McKillop, Graham, Baird and McDonnell voted against.  
12/09:11
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR ELECT OF MOYLE PCSP


After discussion,





Councillor M A McKillop proposed,





Seconded by Councillor N McAllister and resolved.





“That Councillor C McShane be nominated to Chair Elect of Moyle 

PCSP.”
Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.
12/09:12
RECORDING OF COUNCIL MINUTES 


(Deferred from previous meeting)



Reference was made to the current format of minutes, minor errors or omissions, accuracy of minutes, the content and matters arising, recording of Councillors’ objections to particular issues when requested.


After discussion, it was agreed to approve the retention of the current format of minutes.


Councillor Graham returned to the meeting at this point.



Councillor D McAllister left the meeting at this point.

12/09:13
MOTION – THAT MOYLE DISTRICT COUNCIL WRITES TO THE MINISTER OF ENTERPRISE, TRADE & INVESTMENT ARLENE FOSTER TO BRING FORWARD A CREDIBLE JOB CREATION STRATEGY TO TACKLE THE SERIOUS ISSUE OF UNEMPLOYMENT IN THE AREA


(Requested by Councillor N McAllister)



After discussion,





Councillor N McAllister proposed, 





Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,



“That Council support the motion to write to the Minister of Enterprise, Trade & Investment Arlene Foster to bring forward a credible Job creation Strategy to tackle the serious issue of unemployment in the area”


Councillor S McKillop left the meeting at this point.
12/09:14
CONFERENCES AND COURSES

 Waste and Resource Management – at the Cutting Edge.  To be held on Tuesday 24th    

 April 2012 at Stormont Hotel, Belfast.

   After discussion, 
                        Councillor Blaney proposed,


                        Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved

                        “That Councillor McIlroy be nominated to attend the Waste and                               

                        Resource Management Conference and Exhibition 2012.”

   Advantage – Introduction to Older People’s Benefits Training Course.  To be held on   

   12th & 19th April 2012 at Advice NI in Belfast.  
   There were no nominations.

12/09:15
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

Renewal of Lucky’s Bingo Club Licence, Ballycastle

Occasional Licence – Ballintoy Masonic Hall, 16 March 2012.


There were no objections to the above applications.
12/09:16
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
There were no documents for signing and sealing.
12/09:17
CORRESPONDENCE
a) Letter dated 20th February 2012 from Parades Commission regarding outreach Road Shows

This letter was noted.

b) Letter dated 23rd February 2012 from the Department of the Environment regarding Planning Policy CTY12 of PPS21

This letter was noted.

c) Letter dated 23rd February 2012 from the Department for Regional Development regarding Rathlin – Ballycastle Ferry Charges

This letter was noted.
d) Letter dated 28th February 2012 from the Planning Policy Division regarding The Planning (Environmental Impact Assessment) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2012 S.R 2012 No 59


This letter was noted.

e) Email dated 5th March 2012 from Department of Education regarding the  Appointment of Councillor Baird to the North Eastern Education and Library Board 

This letter was noted.

f)    Email dated 6th March 2012 from Digital UK regarding Digital Switchover


   It was agreed to invite Digital UK to present at a future Council meeting.
g) Letter dated 6th March 2012 from DOE Planning Division regarding Major Planning Application under the Planning (Northern Ireland) Order 1991

This letter was noted.
h) Letter dated 6th March 2012 from Roads Service regarding Street Lighting on Chapel Road, Cushendall

Councillor Thompson thanked Roads Service for their quick response in having the light fixed.

12/09:18
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
There was no other business for discussion.
The meeting concluded at 9.40pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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